Oxon U160 County Report 2017-2018

May 2018
The results for the Oxon U160 team were 2 wins, 1 draw, 2 losses and 1 unplayed (see remarks at the end of the report). We ended up with 5 points equal with everyone else. However, the result of Hants v Bucks has not been recorded on the website, so it is unclear who has won. The detailed results can be found on the Oxford website in the Chiltern section.
It was a tough start to the season. Berkshire requested a reduction to 19 boards, then could only get 18, so we were one up by default. Simon kindly volunteered to step down which saved me the task of finding someone. The match teetered on the edge for quite a long time with Berkshire looking the stronger despite being outgraded on nearly every board. It was level with the last match to finish - between Derek Edwards and Rob Henley - and with minutes left on the clocks a draw was agreed. So the match was drawn 9.5:9.5. Our default point proving a match saver. 
Our second match, against Bucks, proved even tougher. We had 2 players withdraw at the last minute and unfortunately I was unable to get replacements. However, Bucks didn't claim the defaults which was sporting of them. It didn't matter however, as they won comprehensively 10.5:7.5. We outgraded them on the top seven boards, but they easily outgraded us on the rest. There were some good wins from our side but it was not enough to turn the tide.

Our third match was against Berks as Hants asked for a postponement. We started out a board short due to illness, but 2 early wins put us in the lead. Although we outgraded them on all boards except the bottom 4, the difference was not enough to be significant. Once we got into a lead we never lost it. There were some fine attacking games played and we ended up winning 11:9.

Bucks could only field 12 players, which was a bit disappointing as 8 of our players had to stand down. We outgraded them on the top 6 boards but were roughly comparable on the bottom 6. In what seemed like a rerun of our last match, 2 early wins put us in the lead. Once we got into a lead we never lost it. There were some fine attacking games played and we ended up winning 7:5. 

Oxford played Hants in the U160 County match on Saturday 7th April.  This was the re-arranged match from December. Hants were noticeably lower graded than Oxford on the top 14 boards  and were about equal on the bottom 6, so I was hopeful of a positive result. After the first few games it was level, and so it continued until near the end when Hants just edged ahead. As the last game was concluding the score was 9:10, but unfortunately we lost it. So the final score was 9:11.

Our last match was an away match against Hants which was postponed due to bad weather. I suggested 2 dates in May – the 12th and the 19th. Hants initially said they could make the 19th, but then said they couldn't do that one and could do the 12th. Then they said they couldn't do the 12th either. I asked them to suggest some alternative dates but they never got back to me. At the beginning of May I decided it was too late to try and arrange a new date as Hants hadn't responded to my emails. It was a disappointing end to the season. It is not clear who has won this year as the result for the Hants v Bucks match has not been posted on the website.
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